APPENDIX A

CITY COUNCIL BUDGET CONSULTATION

NON-DOMESTIC RATEPAYERS AND 

CITY VISION GROUP

THURSDAY, 10 JANUARY 2002 AT 5.30 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman), Councillor Stevenson and Councillor Firth, Mr D Jackson (The Lanes), Ms J Riddle (Age Concern Carlisle), Mr V Dodd (Cumbria Chamber of Industry & Commerce), Mr R Burns (Sure Start Partnership) and the Reverend R Pratt (St Cuthbert's Church)

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:


Councillors Mrs Geddes, G Prest, Guest and  Bradley, Mr P Stybelski (Town Clerk and Executive), Mr D Thomas (City Treasurer), Mrs A Brown (City Treasurer's Department), Mr J Shires (Labour Group Political Assistant), Mr A Pateman, (Liberal Democrat & Independent Group Political Assistant) Mrs C Elliott (Head of Economic Development) and Mr I Dixon.

Councillor Mitchelson welcomed the members to the meeting and commented that the meeting formed part of the Council's Consultation Strategy on the City Council's Budget for 2002/03.  

Copies of the City Treasurer's Financial Memo 2001/02 No 120 the General Fund Revenue Estimates and Budget Considerations, Financial Memo 2001/02 No 103 (Amended)  the Housing Revenue Account Revenue Estimates, Financial Memo 2001/02 No 144 (Amended) the Estimated Capital Resources and Capital Programme for 2002/03, the Director of Environment and Development's Report EN.189/2001 the Housing Improvement Programme for Private Sector Properties, and the Director of Housing's Report H.117/2001  the Integrated Public Sector Improvement Programme for 2002/03 had been circulated together with a copy of the Executive's Draft Budget Resolutions for the General Fund Budget, the Capital Budget and the Housing Revenue Account Budget for 2002/03.  

The City Treasurer briefly outlined the various Reports and drew attention in particular to the impact of the Local Government Finance Settlement for 2002/03 which he commented had been a disappointing settlement for District Councils as a whole, and for Carlisle City Council in particular.  The City Treasurer highlighted the shortfall in the level of External Support Grant from that which he had originally estimated.  The City Treasurer added that, given the current levels of Council expenditure and Council Tax projections, there would be a shortfall of funding in the order of approximately £650,000 for the Council's Budget 2002/03 and the funding gap would grow to £1.1 million in 2003/04 and £1.5 million in 2004/05.

The City Treasurer added that one of the major components in the Budget for 2002/03 would be the Housing Stock Transfer and he drew attention to the work presently being carried out by Consultants on the future shape of the Authority post-LSVT should the ballot support the transfer of stock.  The City Treasurer further commented that should the transfer of stock go ahead, the balance of any funding in the Housing Revenue Account would be transferred to the new registered social landlord in December 2002, after which the Council would no longer have a Housing Revenue Account.

Councillor Stevenson commented that the Executive's Draft Budget for 2002/03 was essentially a budget for consolidation and he commented on the impact of LSVT, the introduction of new structures and support for the Property Management function within the City Council which, taken together with the poor level of grant allocated to the City Council as part of the Local Government Finance Settlement, made it a difficult budget for the City Council for 2002/03.

Mr Dodd of Cumbria Chamber of Industry & Commerce sought details of the impact on the City Council of the Foot and Mouth Disease.  The City Treasurer commented that the Council had allocated a supplementary estimate for £250,000 in the Budget for 2001/02 which had now been fully committed.  He commented that whilst there had been a significant impact on the workload of the Council as a result of Foot and Mouth, it was difficult to identify the financial impact on the Council as the commercial sector of the City Council's area had not appeared to suffer to the level first predicted.  He added that the Council had suffered a greater financial loss as a result of the events of 11 September rather than the Foot and Mouth Disease, due to falling interest rates and an increase in insurance costs.  He added that, whilst  Foot and Mouth had had a major impact on the community, any Council expenditure was of a non-recurring nature to set up support mechanisms etc.  He further added that the Rate Relief Scheme had now been in operation for some nine months and it was expected that it would be extended to a 12 month scheme.  

Mrs Riddle sought details of the proposal to introduce service charges for Council tenants as part of the preparation for the Supporting People Regime.  The City Treasurer informed the meeting that presently service charges were charged to all Council tenants irrespective of whether they had received the service or not. The Government were intending to change the methodology of the payment for service charges so that in future this would be paid by a direct grant from the Supporting People Regime.  He added, however, that not all tenants would be on Benefit and there would be some tenants for whom the service charge costs would be a real cost. At present the information was being collated to advise Central Government of the level of support which would be required. 

Councillor Guest commented on the lack of identified savings within the Executive's Draft Budget Proposals for 2002/03 and commented in particular on the Best Value Reports which had been produced, and highlighted the lack of Departmental savings identified.

Councillor Stevenson commented that the Draft Budget for 2002/03 would draw on the Council's reserves but not to the level originally envisaged, and the Executive was awaiting the Report of the Council's Consultants on the structure of the Authority post-LSVT, prior to considering the impact on individual departments.  He added that the Budget which had been prepared for 2002/03 was adequate to fund the Council's services and any savings arising as a result of the HACAS Report would be considered in 2003/04.  

Councillor Stevenson added that the Executive were seeking comments on the level of Council Tax increase proposed and had outlined two options, the first being a Council Tax increase of 5% as per the Executive's Draft Budget Proposals, and the second level showing an increased Council Tax of 7%.  

Mr Burns (Sure Start) sought details as to the impact of the proposals in future years, and Councillor Stevenson commented that there were many varying factors to take into account in setting the Council Budget, these included the results of the LSVT Ballot, the level of fees and charges, the level of savings, etc.

Councillor Guest and Mr Dodd supported an increase to the higher level of Council Tax.

Councillor Stevenson raised a further issue which could be considered as part of the Budget process.  He outlined the consideration which was presently being given to the future of Political Assistants and the various alternatives which the Executive were considering which ranged from maintaining the posts of Political Assistants on a full-time basis with no savings to removing the post of Political Assistant from the Establishment which would result in savings of the order of £66,000 per annum.  He commented on the recent changes to the structure of the Authority, the support which was provided for Members of the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Members, and the role of Political Assistants in the Authority.  

Councillor Guest supported the retention of Political Assistants and commented that the Executive should consider the support for Community Structures within the Authority which would support the work of Ward Councillors, and not seek to neuter the support for the political parties which was already in place within the Council.  

Councillor Bradley commented on the work which was carried out by Political Assistants with regard to political research, and support for Members.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented on the support which all Members of the Council received from Council Officers irrespective of their political party and added that the posts of Political Assistant were politically biased and worked for party groups with their work directed on a day-to-day basis by the party Group Leaders.  Councillor Guest added that Political Assistants had access to political networks to help them in supporting their party group members.  

Mr Dodd commented that when Political Assistants had been first appointed in the City Council he had welcomed the initiative because of the support which it afforded Members.  He added that given the recent changes in Local Government and the new structures within the City Council he felt that it was unfair to seek the views of outside representatives on the future role of Political Assistants.  He considered that the Council should consider whether the support of Political Assistants was required to enable Councillors to do their jobs or if the Council believed that Councillors could carry out their duties without the support of Political Assistants then the posts should be deleted.

Mr Jackson (The Lanes) felt that the Council should consider whether the Political Assistants added value to the work of Councillors and contributed to the process but if it was felt that they did not then the Council should consider it further.  The Reverend Pratt felt that the introduction of new structures to the Council and the Political Assistants access to extra networks were important and felt that Political Assistants should be retained for the time being.

Councillor Guest felt that there had been an urban/rural divide with regard to Foot and Mouth and that the urban area had not suffered unduly.  He commented that the City Centre appeared to be busier than ever but given that the County Council had now taken over the control of the Highways Agency the City Council had no control over the traffic flows within the City and he suggested that the Warden System should be amended to give Wardens a role in controlling traffic.  

Mr Dodd felt that the City Council should be congratulated for the role and support which it had given during the Foot and Mouth crisis particularly within the City Centre.  He felt that the partnership which had been formed with regard to the management of the City Centre had been used to great advantage in maintaining the vibrancy of the Centre and the Council’s efforts had been appreciated by the commercial sector within the City.  

Mr Jackson commented that initially the City Centre did suffer from the Foot and Mouth crisis however the Centre had recovered in April and May and been strong in Autumn, he added that over the Christmas period Carlisle had fared better than other City Centres but the rural areas were still suffering.  He added that the success of the City Centre did bring other problems ie car parking and traffic congestion but these were similar to problems which were experienced in other City Centres in the run up to Christmas.

Mrs Riddle sought details of the impact of a 5% increase in City Council’s Council Tax and an 8% increase in City Council’s Council Tax.  The City Treasurer informed the meeting that at the Band D level a 5% increase would cost chargepayers an additional £5 per year.  He added, however, that a significant number of properties within the City were Band A and the additional cost in a Band A property would be £3.50 per year.

Mr Burns (Sure Start) highlighted the efforts which the Council had put into Foot and Mouth Disease recovery.  He commented however that there was no money allocated in the budget for 2002/03 for Rural Recovery or the Longtown Market Town Initiative.  He suggested that the Council might wish to allocate a contingency fund to provide match funding for initiatives such as Sure Start, SRB projects etc.  The City Treasurer commented that it would be possible to have a contingency fund however contingencies were normally provided in respect of anticipated funding and in effect the Council could use its balances by way of supplementary estimates to provide matchfunding for future SRB Sure Start etc initiatives which might arise throughout the year.

Councillor Mitchelson thanked all Members for their attendance and added that the comments would be reported to the Executive at its meeting on 28 January 2002 when consideration would be given to the Executive’s budget proposals which would then be submitted to the City Council at its meeting on 5 February 2002.

(The meeting ended at 6.25 pm)
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